Approved

SPECIAL EDUCATION ADVISORY COUNCIL 

Minutes – May 9, 2014

9:00 a.m. – 12:00 p.m.

PRESENT: Brendelyn Ancheta, Debbie Cheeseman, Annette Cooper, Gabriele Finn, Jenny Gong, Martha Guinan, Tami Ho, Valerie Johnson, Dale Matsuura, Kenneth Powell, Kaui Rezentes, Susan Rocco, Tricia Sheehey, Ivalee Sinclair, Tom Smith, Cara Tanimura, Jan Tateishi, Dan Ulrich, Susan Wood
EXCUSED: Tammy Bopp, Bob Campbell, Barbara Ioli, Bernadette Lane, Stacey Oshio, Zaidarene Place, Barbara Pretty, Rosie Rowe, Lani Solomona, Cari White

ABSENT: Amy Wiech
GUESTS: Brian De Lima, Steven Vannatta

	TOPIC
	DISCUSSION
	ACTION

	Call to Order
	Chair Ivalee Sinclair called the meeting to order at 9:20 a.m.
	

	Introductions
	Ivalee asked Cara Tanimura, the new Director of the Special Projects Office and liaison to SEAC, to tell members a little bit about herself.  Cara shared that she was only twenty days into her new job and still learning special education acronyms.  Cara previously served as the Director of the Systems Accountability Office.  Ivalee then asked members to introduce themselves to Cara along with the stakeholder group that they represent.
	

	Input from the Public
	Three separate issues were shared from the field:

Changes to a student’s IEP without the knowledge or input of the parent
Tom Smith reported that several parents approached the Windward Community Children’s Council with this issue, and he is looking for an explanation and/or a resolution to the problem from the Department of Education.  The Learning Disabilities Association of Hawaii, Hawaii Families as Allies and the Community Children’s Council Office have received similar complaints from parents.  Susan Wood, who sits in on quite a few IEP meetings on the Big Island, reflected that there appeared to be a lack of training around Chapter 60 among principals and District Educational Specialists who give misinformation to the IEP team.
Greater scrutiny of special education transportation
Ivalee reported on a problem a parent was having in securing DOE transportation to the Easter Seals after school program for her child with a serious seizure disorder.  Ivalee noted that there is a section in the law that states transportation must be provided if there is a medical condition.  She also speculated that the issue may relate to a recent comment from a Complex Area Superintendent about the Department tightening up on 
	Ivalee offered Cara SEAC’s assistance to the Department in helping to address any of these three issues, should they be deemed systemic problems.
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	Input from the Public (cont.)
	special education transportation.  Brian De Lima offered that the budget for special education transportation has not been reduced; however, there is an effort to improve efficiency.  Debbie Cheeseman added that she was told to watch for reasons why transportation is included in a student’s IEP, but no guidelines were offered.   Brian replied that the WestEd report indicated that Hawaii may be providing more transportation than is required by law.
Failure to follow a student’s emergency plan

Susan Wood reported that an East Hawaii school failed to call 911 or inform the parents that a student had a seizure at school, despite the direction of the emergency plan.  She believes that when a child is medically fragile, the school does not think that their medical issues are their responsibility.  Ivalee added that it has been the Department’s position that they are not a medical institution, but there will always be students in school with medical and psychological issues.  The issue is complicated by the confusion over the authority of the public health nurse.
	

	Parent Notification re: Adverse Events at School
	Tom Smith noted that it has been a year since SEAC requested information about a policy or protocol for notifying parents of adverse events at school that may negatively impact the student.  The Board has one policy that covers parent notification when a teacher restrains a student (Use of Force Policy #4201); however it doesn’t specify a timeline for parent notification.  Brian De Lima said the Board of Eduction is wrapping up its audit of policies and hopes to have draft policies out to all stakeholders in June for comment.  Given that a draft revision to the Parent/Family Involvement policy was given to the Board two years ago and is still under review, and that there may be a fair number of draft policies which will require Board action, Susan Rocco suggested reviewing the policies in priority or piecemeal fashion.  Brian responded that the Board prefers to withhold action until all policies have been reviewed and posted for comment.
	

	Review of April 11, 2014 Minutes
	Annette Cooper and Kenneth Powell indicated that they were absent for the April meeting.  Jenny Gong asked if Deborah Kobayakawa’s son Ian
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	Review of April 11, 2014 Minutes
	needed assistance in acquiring hearing aids, but Deborah replied that he already has them.
	The minutes were approved as corrected.

	Special Education Director’s Report
	Cara Tanimura shared that she had Shari Dela Cuadra-Larsen’s notes from the April meeting and will follow-up on outstanding items.  She highlighted two positive accomplishments:
Application for IDEA Part B Funding

The Department is grateful for SEAC’s thoughtful suggestions regarding funding priorities for the federal monies.  All of the suggestions were incorporated into the Department’s 2014 application.

SPIN Contract
Cara reported that she has been working with Francine Wai of the Disability and Communication Access Board to renew SPIN’s contract for SY 2014-15.  The new contract amount includes additional personnel monies and an operations budget that will accommodate sufficient support for SEAC.  Cara thanked Steven Vannatta for his assistance with both the Part B Funding application and the SPIN Contract negotiations.  Ivalee expressed the Council’s appreciation to Cara for her efforts as well.  Cara replied that she finds it inspiring that SEAC members try to tackle tough issues, rather than just talk or complain about the status quo.
	

	Letter to the Superintendent re: Part B Funding Application
	Ivalee reminded members that at the April SEAC meeting, it was agreed that SEAC should write to the Superintendent to explain the logic behind our recommendations for the Department’s use of Part B IDEA state level funds.  A draft letter was prepared with input from members and circulated for review.  However, given the positive report earlier in the agenda by Cara on the acceptance of all of SEAC’s recommendations, Ivalee recommended that the letter be rewritten to express appreciation for the Department’s utilization of SEAC’s recommendations in its 2014 application.  Members agreed with the new focus of the letter.
	Ivalee and Susan will rework the draft letter and send it out to members for a final review before it goes to the Superintendent.

	Membership Re-appointment Requests
	Jan Tateishi, Chair of the Membership Committee, reported that she was able to contact all but one member whose three-year appointment is

expiring in June and they all indicated that they would like to be re-
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	Membership Re-appointment Requests (cont.)
	appointed to another term.  In addition, SEAC received a request from Deborah Kobayakawa to be considered for membership as a parent representative from the Windward side.  Since Tami Ho is resigning her position, there will be a potential vacancy in that district.  Representation is also needed for charter schools and for Honolulu District parents.   Three applications were turned in at the SEAC table during the SPIN Conference, but there are currently no openings for their stakeholder groups.  Once candidates are found, SEAC will forward their nominations to the Superintendent for consideration.
	Members who have nominations for a Honolulu District Parent and/or a charter school representative were asked to contact Jan.

	Election of Officers
	Jan announced that there were two nominations for Chair and Vice Chair—Ivalee Sinclair and Martha Guinan respectively—and she welcomed additional nominations from the floor.  As no other nominations were tendered, members voted on the two nominees, and they were elected unanimously.  Ivalee expressed her great honor in being chosen to continue as SEAC’s Chair for another year.
	

	Review of By-Laws
	Ivalee pointed out that SEAC’s by-laws have not undergone review since 2008.  Tom Smith suggested having a By-Laws Ad Hoc Committee make recommendations on potential changes to the by-laws.
	Volunteers included Tom Smith, Martha Guinan, Dale Matsuura & Annette Cooper.

	Legislative Report
	Ivalee reported that fourteen education bills requiring conferencing were held up until the last day and did not get heard by the money committees because of a scheduling snafu.  The rules were changed to allow for a subsequent special hearing for four bills in conference, including the Superintendent’s salary increase and the bill banning seclusion and restricting the use of restraints in schools.

Seclusion and Restraints (HB1796)

This bill passed with $250,000 to train teachers and key personnel.  Some advocates are disappointed that the requirements of this legislation do not take full effect until August 2016.  Ivalee said Sandy Goya has asked her and other representatives to work with the Department on developing a notice to parents and policies and procedures for restraints.  Dan Ulrich said that Child & Adolescent Mental Health Branch is willing to help, as they have addressed this issue in hospitals and mental health placements.  
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	Legislative Report (cont.)
	Restraints and seclusion do additional harm to children and teens who are already often the victims of abuse.  Tom Smith added that despite meeting with all legislators on this bill, it was still a real accomplishment to get it passed in one year.

Autism Insurance (SB 2504)
Unfortunately, the mandate for insurance coverage for autism diagnosis and treatment was taken out of the bill and replaced with an actuarial study regarding the costs of such coverage.
Expanding IDEA Eligibility to Age 22 (SB 2134)

This bill amending the statute to include IDEA eligibility to qualified students up to age 22 passed, as did the DOE Budget item of $3.6 million to serve these newly eligible students. 
Epi-Pen Administration to Students (HB 1777)

This bill and several similar bills did not make it out of conference committee due to the last minute confusion.

Early Childhood Education Funding
Preschool Open Doors through PATCH got $6 million to subsidize preschool tuitions for income eligible children, and the Department of Education got $3 million to set up 21 preschool classrooms in public schools in communities where there is limited private preschool options.
	

	Committee Meetings
	Members divided into three committees for discussion of what has been accomplished this school year and what the committee will focus on next year (to be included in the Annual Report).
	 

	Committee Reports
	Successful Systems of Support
Kau’i Rezentes reported out that the Committee has put together a list of parent support groups.  Their next goal is to conduct talk story sessions with parents to find out what kinds of changes they want.  They plan to draft a letter to Liann Ebesugawa, Executive Director of the Board of Education, to request the latest School Quality Survey results.  Cara offered to obtain a copy of the parent survey for members.
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	Committee Reports (cont.)
	Staff Success
Debbie Cheeseman reported that members are concerned about DOE’s Research Governance Board’s decision not to allow UH students to conduct ressearch on any student with an IEP.  This hurts Masters level students who cannot contact students through DOE and thus miss out on interacting with students in their natural environment.  Research approval takes 9-12 months, and no one from UH SPED has gotten approval as yet.

Cara shared that she used to help with those reviews in the Data Governance Office, and if a DOE employee is seeking a Master’s degree, those research requests are expedited.  Other areas that the Committee are looking into are: 1) the hiring of paraprofessional tutors who have less training than Educational Assistants, 2) long-term sub teachers without special education knowledge and the inability of recent special education graduates to substitute without taking the course on substitute teaching, and 3) the need for more rigorous training on how to write IEP goals and objectives for new teachers. 
Student Success
Martha Guinan reported that members been examining two hot-button issues—bullying and due process.  They have identified some strategies for schools to address bullying and will look at the School Quality Survey for more data.  Under due process, written complaints have been on the rise and requests for due process hearings have steeply decreased; the Committee wants to look into the factors behind both trends to promote early conflict resolution and ensure that families have access to legal representation when needed.
	Cara will check into the problem of denials for research on students with IEPs and report back to the Staff Success Committee.



